Lib Dem Mendip District Council⭐Progress Report⭐February 2020

Financial challenges
Mendip’s accounts for 2018/19 could not be signed off by our own Audit Committee in July, due to being of an unacceptable standard. A new person was appointed by the outsourced company to deal with MDC’s day to day financial management, the revised Accounts were presented to the external auditors during the summer and finally signed off by the Chair of Audit on 30th October.

The budget for the current financial year (2019/20) was also found to contain significant errors, leading to an early forecast of an overspend of up to £500,000. That has now been addressed and the financial situation is very much improved.

It is vital that the financial management of Mendip continues on this better course, the budget for 2020/21 was agreed at the Full Council meeting on 24th February with an increase in the revenue budget to allow for a pay award, inflation on the cost of contracts and correction of the errors that were found in the 2019/20 budget.

At the same meeting the limit for borrowing was raised considerably to allow for any opportunity to build social housing in Mendip or regeneration in our towns and city. We all agree that we have a housing crisis, as well as a climate emergency, and it’s vital that local authorities find ways to build houses that people can genuinely afford to rent and buy.
Three elections in one year
Mendip is a relatively small Council and the three elections (Local, European and General) during 2019 had a significant impact on the workload of officers, while the work of the Council was punctuated by the requirements of the pre-election period, creating a disruptive start for the new administration. 2020 has started with by elections in Wells in February, and the Police & Crime Commissioner election in May.

One of Mendip’s two Deputy Chief Executives left before Christmas for a well-deserved promotion at another Lib Dem Council and, not surprisingly, that has put some additional pressure on the Mendip team. 
Outsourcing
Many of the services of Mendip were outsourced in 2016 - as we knew before the election in May - and remain with a large multinational company on a long-term contract with four other non-Somerset Councils. The new administration now understands the complexity of the situation and is working to ensure that the future of Mendip District Council is more stable and can better serve the residents.
Unitary: To be or not to be
Just as the new administration was settling down at Mendip and finding a way through the early stages of unpacking the financial and outsourcing challenges, the Leader of Tory-run Somerset County Council announced his intention to pursue a single Unitary authority for Somerset.

The four Districts are taking a more democratic approach, working together (cross-party as Sedgemoor is Tory controlled) and asking each Council’s Cabinet and Full Council for a mandate to form a Project Team and work up an alternative business case that better reflects the needs and geography of this large County.

That mandate was agreed at our Full Council meeting this week, with many councillors expressing their concern that the potential savings promised by the Leader of SCC are unachievable. This is a significant piece of work, adding to the costs and workload of already stretched officers.
New Corporate Plan
Ros Wyke, Leader of Mendip has written the foreword for the new Corporate Plan and she says “This Corporate Plan was drafted on the doorsteps of Mendip. It’s been shaped by local voices and has ‘community’ at its core. It will inform the Council’s decision-making, the activities and services we offer, and how we allocate resources. Through this plan, we will respond to the needs of the district, ensuring our distinct communities thrive.”

A pdf of the new Corporate Plan can be found by clicking HERE.
Towns and villages of Mendip
Mendip’s previous Tory administration approached the five towns as one entity, without full regard to the very different characteristics of Frome, Shepton Mallet, Wells, Glastonbury and Street. We are fully committed to treating each town differently, so that residents and businesses can be assured their town is understood and listened to.

Rural communities and Parishes can be assured that they will not be forgotten or ignored, the Leader of the Council, Ros Wyke, is herself a Parish Councillor and is adamant that rural settlements and all residents’ needs must be considered at all times. That priority includes appropriate parking and improved access in the towns where the banks, doctors, libraries and other facilities are situated.

We are committed to listening and responding to the most local of needs and learning from the irreplaceable local knowledge that Parish/Town/City Councillors can bring to the table.

Parish Forum
The regular Parish Forum is open to all city, town and parish councillors including a question time slot with the Council Leader, and working groups to share best practice and make recommendations to Mendip. Parish councillors are being offered increased training alongside district councillors plus invitations to a range of climate and ecological emergency events.
Housing and planning
New housing is a huge consideration for any planning authority and Government’s absolute insistence of increasing the target for house building in Mendip is key to the authority’s future shape and challenges.

With the Government’s target number for new homes in Mendip recently increasing from 420 to 604 new homes (44% increase) each year, resulting in a currently inadequate supply of approvals and development land for the next five years.

The officers and councillors of Mendip will be working together to ensure that a ‘free-for-all’ situation does not develop and that the increased number of houses are delivered in a way that is sustainable as possible. The necessary infrastructure is provided by the County Council including highways and school places and NHS Clinical Commissioning Group for GP surgeries and primary care.

The Planning Inspector’s examination of the Local Plan Part 2 in the summer of 2019 has presented a number of challenges for Mendip, including the protection of Local Green Spaces. With full knowledge of the importance of green spaces in the towns as well as in the rural communities, this is a huge priority for a greener Mendip, working through Neighbourhood Plans and ensuring a sound planning process. The Inspector also commented on the need for transit and permanent gypsy and traveller sites and the need to plan for another 505 houses in the north east of Mendip.
Assets
Mendip is working with Wells City Council to hand over the Bishops Barn and Wells Recreation Ground, so that the City Council and people of Wells can ensure that the historical asset of Wells is used to best advantage and managed locally.

Mendip is also considering the opportunities for returning several green spaces to Frome Town Council management, and there are plans at an early stage for other parts of Mendip.
Glastonbury Living Spaces
The new administration has had its work cut out in trying to find some solutions to the roadside encampments and lack of living spaces in Glastonbury. A place of pilgrimage for centuries, Glastonbury has many encampments on the County Council owned highway and the town has a very limited supply of low cost accommodation. The rise of Airbnb rentals has impacted badly on the supply of accommodation, with tourists well catered for but many younger residents living in caravans or converted vans.

A survey has been completed of van dwellers, funded by Government grant monies, which will provide both local information to inform local solutions and will be shared more widely as this a growing issue nationally.

The provision of Gypsy & Traveller sites in Mendip has been ignored by the previous administration for many years and, working with the County Council, Mendip is trying to address the issue.
Homelessness
Sustained early prevention work by Mendip’s housing team keeps homeless figures low in Mendip and compares particularly well with other Districts in Somerset.

We have written a new strategy to prevent homelessness and rough sleeping which recognises that we can build new homes at a social rent in Mendip. Our innovative work to tackle rough sleeping has attracted money from central government and we are one of the first councils to have a Housing First project.
Major Road Network
The only potential road building schemes in Somerset, as part of the new Government Major Road Network, are within Mendip on the A361 and A39 roads from Pilton to Walton. The previous Mendip administration supported some early consultancy work with Somerset County Council but has spent no further money on the project.

On 24th February, SCC Highways confirmed that due to lack of political and community support, SCC will ask the Peninsula Board (the body responsible for highways development in Somerset, Devon & Cornwall) to withdraw the Glastonbury & Pilton pinch points from the list of priorities. The Walton/Ashcott bypass scheme is expected to remain a priority for the Peninsula Board in its submissions to Government for funding.
Climate and Ecology Emergency
A cross party group is leading Mendip’s response to the declaration of a Climate Emergency a year ago. The group is focused on ensuring that climate change is at the heart of all Mendip's plans and actions.

Our officer team and housing portfolio holders will be having robust conversations with developers of the new housing developments over much needed improvements to their eco standards.

We will be working Somerset-wide and beyond, with a range of partners, to deliver meaningful actions, not just fine words. A robust baseline assessment of the Mendip carbon footprint has been completed and published and there is clear goal to be zero carbon by 2030.

We will also be working with other Councils in lobbying Government for change, particularly in challenging the Government proposals for future home standards.

Energy consumed at the Mendip buildings will in future be procured from one of the properly green energy suppliers, a simple but overdue action.
Tor Leisure
Back in 2013, Glastonbury residents and users of the sports facilities at Tor Leisure were concerned that Mendip may move to develop the green spaces in the town. In response the Friends of Tor Leisure submitted an application for a Town/Village Green and that has remained at Somerset County Council.

We have now been able to broker an agreement that the Town Green application be withdrawn and replaced by a Fields in Trust Deed of Dedication that is acceptable to all parties and a more suitable solution for land that is used for sports as well as leisure. We hope to have this lengthy process completed very soon and look forward to Glastonbury residents enjoying a particularly well protected piece of land in the town centre.
Scrutiny at Mendip
Unlike the previous administration we have an opposition Councillor chairing the Scrutiny Committee. He has set up a number of cross-party working groups including:
· Working on how MDC can address deprivation in Mendip

· Working on improving Access across the district, everything from access to car parking to disabled access in public buildings to improved website navigation

· Working on improving contracts content, terms and on-going management
In addition to the Working Groups, the Committee’s ongoing work comprises scrutiny of all the Council’s papers, policies and strategies.
Air pollution
Vaping in local taxis licensed by Mendip is now banned, and a Motion was passed at Full Council to make every effort to stop vehicles idling when at standstill, particularly outside schools.
Economic Development
Regular training courses are run by Mendip and support for local business is ongoing, including preparation for Brexit especially for the food and drink sector. We are very much aware that this situation is far from ‘done’ and that businesses may need support for some time yet.

A bid to Government for the High Street Fund for Shepton Mallet was eventually and sadly unsuccessful, but the bid for the Towns Fund for Glastonbury is being actively developed. This is potentially a very large fund for regeneration of the town, so another major piece of work for Mendip as the lead authority. 101 towns have been selected in the Country and they are each able to submit plans for up to £25 million for regeneration projects.
Somerset Waste Partnership
The waste partnership is a fine example of how Councils can work together and achieve significant improvements for residents and for the environment.

Most of Mendip will have the new Recycle More service rolled out in June of this year, with a much expanded range of materials to be recycled including all types of plastics.

A campaign for greater recycling of food waste, Slim My Waste, is already underway as approx. 26% of residual waste is food. The anaerobic digester near Bridgwater creates energy and compost from food waste instead of sending it to landfill.

This spring will also see the commissioning of a new ‘waste to energy’ plant at Avonmouth where residual waste will be incinerated instead of going to landfill. The energy created will be used to power a plastics recycling plant next door and also feed back into the grid.

You can find out more at the SWP website HERE.

I think that's enough for now, we’ll continue to update you through the rest of 2021, particularly on the developments with regard to the Unitary proposals.

With best wishes


Liz Leyshon, Secretary Wells Lib Dems

County & District Councillor

